

THE WAKE-UP CALL: THE WORLD AFTER FEBRUARY 24th 2022

Report of the Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development

Ali Ehsassi, Chair

APRIL 2023 44th PARLIAMENT, 1st SESSION Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

The proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees are hereby made available to provide greater public access. The parliamentary privilege of the House of Commons to control the publication and broadcast of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees is nonetheless reserved. All copyrights therein are also reserved.

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Standing Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Also available on the House of Commons website at the following address: <u>www.ourcommons.ca</u>

THE WAKE-UP CALL: THE WORLD AFTER FEBRUARY 24th 2022

Report of the Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development

Ali Ehsassi Chair

APRIL 2023

44th PARLIAMENT, 1st SESSION

NOTICE TO READER

Reports from committees presented to the House of Commons

Presenting a report to the House is the way a committee makes public its findings and recommendations on a particular topic. Substantive reports on a subject-matter study usually contain a synopsis of the testimony heard, the recommendations made by the committee, as well as the reasons for those recommendations.

STANDING COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS AND INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

CHAIR

Ali Ehsassi

VICE-CHAIRS

Garnett Genuis Stéphane Bergeron

MEMBERS

Rachel Bendayan Hon. Michael D. Chong Dave Epp Hon. Hedy Fry Randy Hoback Heather McPherson Hon. Robert Oliphant Randeep Sarai Sameer Zuberi

OTHER MEMBERS OF THE PARLIAMENT WHO PARTICIPATED

Ziad Aboultaif Gérard Deltell Fayçal El-Khoury Joël Lightbound John McKay

CLERKS OF THE COMMITTEE

Ariane Gagné-Frégeau Hilary Smyth

LIBRARY OF PARLIAMENT

Parliamentary Information, Education and Research Services

Allison Goody, Analyst Billy Joe Siekierski, Analyst

THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS AND INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

has the honour to present its

FOURTEENTH REPORT

Pursuant to its mandate under Standing Order 108(2), the committee has studied the situation at the Russia-Ukraine border and implications for peace and security and has agreed to report the following:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

THE WAKE-UP CALL: THE WORLD AFTER FEBRUARY 24th, 2022	1
Introduction	1
The Wake-Up Call	3
An Inflection Point in the War	7
Rebuilding, Reinforcing and Reimagining Capabilities	13
Deterrence and Defence	13
International Assistance	16
Diplomacy	21
Conclusion	
APPENDIX A: TRAVEL FROM FEBRUARY 18 TO MARCH 2, 2023	29
REQUEST FOR GOVERNMENT RESPONSE	



THE WAKE-UP CALL: THE WORLD AFTER FEBRUARY 24th, 2022

INTRODUCTION

From 18 February to 2 March 2023, a seven-member delegation¹ of the House of Commons Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development (the committee) travelled to Stockholm, Brussels, Warsaw, and Helsinki. In these four cities, the delegation met with a range of interlocutors, including two ministers of foreign affairs, parliamentarians, Ukrainian diplomats, officials from the European Commission and European External Action Service, and representatives of the Council of Europe and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), as well as academics, think tanks, and civil society. The full list of meeting participants is contained in the report's appendix. The purpose of this travel was to gain the perspectives of some of Canada's closest allies and partners in relation to Russia's illegal war of aggression against Ukraine and the war's implications for Euro-Atlantic security and the international rules-based order. Through the insights gained from these meetings abroad, the delegation has built on the interim report the committee presented to the House on 14 February 2023.²

During the trip, the war reached its one-year mark. In that time, Russia's aggression has forced millions of people from their homes and resulted in the deaths of tens of thousands. Atrocities have been committed by Russian forces, and entire towns and cities in eastern and southern Ukraine have been levelled by Russian artillery.³ In the weeks after the delegation returned to Ottawa, the International Criminal Court issued arrest warrants for Russian President Vladimir Putin and Maria Alekseyevna Lvova-Belova, Commissioner for Children's Rights in the president's office, for their alleged responsibility in the war crime of unlawfully deporting and transferring children from occupied areas of Ukraine to Russia.⁴

¹ The delegation comprised Ali Ehsassi, Chair of the Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development (FAAE), Vice-Chair Stéphane Bergeron, and the following Members: the Honourable Michael D. Chong, Randy Hoback, Heather McPherson, the Honourable Robert Oliphant, and Randeep Sarai.

² FAAE, <u>The Russian State's Illegal War of Aggression Against Ukraine</u>, 10th report, 44th Parliament, 1st Session, February 2023.

³ For further information, see <u>Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine</u>, United Nations (UN) Human Rights Council, A/HRC/52/62, 15 March 2023.

⁴ International Criminal Court, <u>Situation in Ukraine: ICC judges issue arrest warrants against Vladimir</u> <u>Vladimirovich Putin and Maria Alekseyevna Lvova-Belova</u>, Press release, 17 March 2023.

The date on which Russia launched its full-scale invasion – 24 February 2022 – has now become associated with two competing ideas: conquest and resistance. In Europe, the delegation was told repeatedly that the stakes of Russia's aggression and what it represents must be properly understood. This is not a localized "conflict" over territory or a situation from which other nations – farther away from the frontlines – can consider themselves insulated or unimplicated. Echoing throughout the delegation's meetings was the recognition that war has returned to Europe, a sobering reality that carries policy implications for democratic governments.

By launching a war against its sovereign neighbour, without provocation, Russia has sought to turn back the clock, attempting to hurl Europe back into an era when affairs were settled by the "great powers," when policy alignments could be dictated through intimidation, and borders altered by force. At the same time, through its continued resistance, amid attacks designed purposefully to undermine the resolve of its people, Ukraine has demonstrated the strength of its statehood and its nationhood, and the determination to chart its own course.

The first half of this report outlines these stakes and examines why the war is considered to have reached an inflection point. The second half steps back and takes a wider view of the war's implications, including the ways in which it is shaping a new global landscape. Various characterizations of this landscape have been made, with the point after 24 February 2022 described as an "epochal tectonic shift"⁵ (a *Zeitenwende*) or part of a "decisive decade" of strategic challenges in which the "post-Cold War era" can be declared as having definitively ended.⁶ The NATO Alliance, of which Canada is a founding member, has determined that it must prepare for a "contested and unpredictable" world.⁷ The delegation's meetings in Europe emphasized that managing this new era of transition and disruption will require investment in comprehensive capabilities, not limited to defence.

When the committee travels abroad, there are no published transcripts of its work. Meetings are considered informal, and some are held under Chatham House rules – i.e., the points made are not for attribution to individuals. This report should, therefore, be treated as an amalgamation of key insights, made by various interlocutors, and as a summation of the impressions the delegation took away from these meetings. Where

Germany, The Federal Government, <u>Policy statement by Olaf Scholz, Chancellor of the Federal Republic of Germany and Member of the German Bundestag, 27 February 2022 in Berlin</u>, 27 February 2022; and Olaf Scholz, "<u>The Global Zeitenwende: How to Avoid a New Cold War in a Multipolar Era</u>," *Foreign Affairs*, 5 December 2022.

⁶ United States, The White House, *National Security Strategy*, October 2022, p. 6.

⁷ North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), <u>NATO 2022 Strategic Concept</u>, Adopted by Heads of State and Government at the NATO Summit in Madrid 29 June 2022.

appropriate, external citations that provide context and complementary information are included. The committee expresses its sincere gratitude to everyone with whom the delegation met and to the staff of the Canadian missions who played instrumental roles facilitating its work.

THE WAKE-UP CALL

While it is generally understood that Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine poses a grave threat to the international rules-based order, the delegation's meetings reiterated why this is so. Interlocutors drew attention to the fact that Russia is a permanent member of the United Nations (UN) Security Council, a status only accorded to four other states. That body and the UN Charter which established it following the Second World War were forged in the wake of untold violence and upheaval in order "to save succeeding generations from the scourge of war."⁸ The Charter requires that all 193 members respect their sovereign equality, settle their disputes by peaceful means, and refrain from the threat or use of force against the territorial integrity or political independence of any state.⁹ While the Charter entrusts the Security Council with the maintenance of international peace and security, Russia has used its veto power to shield itself from accountability and subvert that purpose.¹⁰

Russia is also one of only five recognized "nuclear-weapon states" under the *Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons*, the cornerstone of nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament. Together, the United States and Russia are thought to possess almost 90% of the world's nuclear warheads.¹¹ With that status comes the highest expectation of responsible state conduct and restraint. Yet, since invading Ukraine – a non-nuclear weapon state that had returned the Soviet nuclear weapons on its territory to Russia after the Cold War ended, in exchange for security assurances – Russia's leadership has engaged in irresponsible nuclear rhetoric. It has also made clear its belief that Russia has the freedom to act – i.e., to use its conventional military forces against a smaller state – because of the protection offered by its nuclear arsenal.

⁸ United Nations, <u>United Nations Charter (full text)</u>, preamble.

⁹ Ibid., Article 2.

¹⁰ United Nations, UN News, <u>Russia blocks Security Council action on Ukraine</u>, 26 February 2022; and United Nations, UN News, <u>Russia vetoes Security Council resolution condemning attempted annexation of Ukraine regions</u>, 30 September 2022.

Hans M. Kristensen and Matt Korda, "<u>10. World nuclear forces</u>," SIPRI Yearbook 2022: Armaments, Disarmament and International Security, Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), 13 June 2022.

> The worldview of President Putin, which emphasizes power and historical claims over law, norms and rules, has been articulated in an unabashed manner since 24 February 2022, but was already evident prior to the invasion. The delegation was reminded that, in December 2021, Russia had released what it called a draft security "treaty" with the United States and a draft security "agreement" with NATO.¹² Together, the documents essentially demanded the dismantlement of the post-Cold War security order in Europe. They sought to impose a two-tier structure on the NATO Alliance, according to its membership and defensive deployments as of 1997,¹³ and purported to shut the Alliance's door to any future members, from the outside. Around the same time, members of the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (the OSCE), including Sweden and Finland, were told by Russia that they had to formally clarify their position on Russia's conception of security.¹⁴ This attempt to divide Europe into two "spheres of influence," a concept that one interlocutor characterized as belonging to the "age of empires," was ultimately rejected.

> The delegation was told that this situation should be understood as a systemic "Russia crisis," the most violent manifestation of which is the war in Ukraine. It was noted that the regime's antagonistic worldview can be traced back many years, including to President Putin's 2007 speech to the Munich Security Conference, in which he said that the Cold War had "left us with live ammunition, figuratively speaking," and decried the so-called "unipolar world" that he claimed was being proposed in its place.¹⁵ The next year, Russia invaded Georgia, and then continued to support two break-away territories within Georgia's internationally recognized borders. Less than a decade later, in 2014, Russia occupied and annexed Ukraine's Crimea region before invading and destabilizing eastern Ukraine. As it was put to the delegation, there was no mystery to the message that was being delivered, but – at the time – the West did not want to hear it.

Some analysts, seeking to contextualize the Putin regime's behaviour leading up to 24 February 2022, focused externally on its concerns about – and ambitions for – the

¹² Russia, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, *Treaty between The United States of America and the Russian Federation on security guarantees*, 17 December 2021; and Russia, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, *Agreement on measures to ensure the security of The Russian Federation and member States of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization*, 17 December 2021.

Since 1997, 15 countries have become members of the NATO Alliance. See NATO, <u>Member countries</u>, 5 April 2023.

¹⁴ Russia, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Text of the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Russia Mr. Sergey Lavrov's written message on Indivisibility of Security addressed to the Heads of Foreign / External Affairs Ministers / Secretaries of the US, Canada and several European countries, 1 February 2022.

¹⁵ President of Russia, *Speech and the Following Discussion at the Munich Conference on Security Policy*, 10 February 2007.

geostrategic environment. Examining the regime through this lens sees Russia seeking to achieve a fundamental change in the global balance of power and to challenge U.S. leadership as well as the U.S.-led system of alliances and partnerships. Other interlocutors directed their analysis inward and highlighted the Putin regime's own insecurities as the force behind its decision to attack Ukraine. Examined this way, and given the two countries' historical ties, Ukraine's – albeit imperfect – democratization and its shift toward Europe were a threat to the regime because they embodied an alternative political path and one being taken by another Slavic nation.

Whether the Putin regime saw Ukraine as the "first step" or the "crown jewel" of its revisionist agenda, it was clear from the delegation's meetings that there can be no going back to the way things were before – when Russia had been thought of by many European states, if not those in eastern Europe, as a stable and predictable actor. While there are different views about the endurance of the highly personalist system of "Putinism," the expanding totalitarianism within Russia and the return of war to Europe have served as a wake-up call for Canada's partners and allies.

Perhaps nowhere has the shift in security perceptions been more evident than in Sweden and Finland, which both abandoned decades of military non-alignment with their decision to apply for NATO membership on 18 May 2022. In Finland, the delegation learned, prior to 24 February 2022, public support for joining the Alliance had never exceeded 25%. However, four days after the invasion, it had already reached 51%, and two weeks later exceeded 70%.

The rationale that led Sweden and Finland to seek NATO membership was made clear in reports issued by their governments and debates held in their parliaments. For example, Sweden's government observed that Russia's invasion of Ukraine had given rise "to a structural, long-term and significant deterioration of the security environment in Europe and globally," and raised "questions about how Sweden can best guarantee its national security."¹⁶ The report further noted that, together, Russia's assault on its sovereign neighbour, and the measures NATO has taken in response, highlighted "the distinction between the countries that are covered by NATO's defence guarantees and those that are not."¹⁷

In broad terms, the decision of Sweden and Finland to seek NATO membership was characterized to the delegation as a historic shift or "180-degree turn" in policy. At the time of the delegation's visit, the only lingering questions were the timing of the final

¹⁶ Government Offices of Sweden, Ministry for Foreign Affairs, <u>Deterioration of the security environment –</u> <u>implications for Sweden</u>, 13 May 2022, p. 5.

¹⁷ Ibid., p. 31.



two ratifications necessary to complete the accession process¹⁸ – those of Hungary and Türkiye – and whether Finland would accede to the Alliance first if Türkiye continued to seek assurances in relation to Sweden's approach to countering terrorism.¹⁹ On 27 March 2023, the Hungarian parliament completed the ratification process for Finland,²⁰ and a few days later Türkiye's parliament did the same,²¹ enabling Finland to become the 31st member of the NATO Alliance on 4 April 2023.²²

Regarding the status of Sweden's application, the delegation heard that Sweden has fulfilled its part of the 28 June 2022 trilateral memorandum that was put in place to address Türkiye's security concerns.²³ The delegation also heard that the Alliance has as much to gain from the membership of Finland and Sweden, two like-minded democracies that already have NATO-standard defence forces and cutting-edge industries, as the countries do themselves.

In many ways, Russia's war against Ukraine has also triggered what was characterized to the delegation as a "strategic awakening" for the European Union (EU).²⁴ Through mechanisms that include the European Peace Facility, the EU and various European governments have been providing military assistance to Ukraine, overturning years of policy restricting the provision of such assistance directly to a conflict zone. In addition to providing equipment, an EU Military Assistance Mission has been established with the intention of training 30,000 members of Ukraine's armed forces by the end of 2023.²⁵ As well, all 27 member states of the EU have agreed on 10 packages of sanctions to restrict

Sweden and Finland were invited to join the Alliance at the NATO leaders' summit in Madrid on 29 June 2022. On 5 July 2022, the Accession Protocols were signed by all NATO members, which gave Finland and Sweden the status of "invitees," enabling them to participate in NATO discussions and to integrate with the Alliance's political and military structures. Between 5 July and 14 October 2022, the NATO Allies – with the exception of Hungary and Türkiye – completed their national procedures to ratify the accession protocols, beginning with Canada.

¹⁹ While the delegation was in Helsinki, Finland's Parliament approved – by an overwhelming majority – the domestic legislation enabling Finland's NATO accession, once all existing NATO members completed their ratification processes. See Parliament of Finland, <u>Parliament approved Finland's accession to NATO by a vote of 184-7</u>, 1 March 2023. Sweden's Parliament has taken the same step. See, Sweden, Riksdag, <u>Yes to Sweden's NATO accession</u>, 22 March 2023.

²⁰ Justin Spike, "<u>Hungarian parliament approves Finland's bid to join NATO</u>," Associated Press, 27 March 2023.

²¹ Suzan Fraser, "<u>Turkey's parliament ratifies Finland's membership in NATO</u>," Associated Press, 30 March 2023.

²² NATO, *Finland joins NATO as 31st Ally*, 4 April 2023.

²³ NATO, *Trilateral Memorandum*.

^{24 22} member states of the European Union (EU) are also members of NATO.

²⁵ European Commission, <u>Statement by President von der Leyen at the joint press conference with Canadian</u> <u>Prime Minister Trudeau</u>, 7 March 2023.

Russia's ability to wage war against Ukraine.²⁶ Furthermore, the EU has become the largest source of financial assistance to Ukraine,²⁷ and will provide approximately €1.5 billion per month to help Ukraine's government pay wages and pensions, restore critical infrastructure, and maintain essential public services.²⁸ Through its response to the war, the delegation heard that the EU has shown that it is prepared, in cooperation with its partners, to use the tools at its disposal in defence of the European security order.²⁹

AN INFLECTION POINT IN THE WAR

By the time of the delegation's trip, more than three months after Ukraine's liberation of the city of Kherson in the south, observers were debating whether the war had reached a stalemate. While intense and unrelenting combat was taking place in eastern Ukraine, including in Bakhmut and around Vuhledar, the 1,500-kilometre frontline winding through the country was largely static. The delegation was informed that Ukraine had liberated around 50% of the territory Russian forces had occupied, but that there were still up to 350,000 Russian armed forces on Ukrainian territory.

There is concern that Russia is preparing for a protracted war of attrition. President Putin has publicly signalled that the war – which he persists in calling Russia's "special military operation" – could be long.³⁰ While Russia's larger objective of controlling Ukraine is now considered to be out of reach, there is concern that Russia will be satisfied with Ukraine's ongoing destabilization and destruction. The delegation heard that being under continuous threat makes any meaningful rebuilding effort unfeasible.

Through its mobilization of additional forces and attempt to move its economy to a war footing, Russia has not been trying to outmanoeuvre Ukrainian forces, but to overwhelm

²⁶ European Commission, <u>Sanctions adopted following Russia's military aggression against Ukraine</u>.

²⁷ Kiel Institute for the World Economy, <u>Ukraine Support Tracker</u>, update 4 April 2023. Between 24 January 2022 and 24 February 2023, EU institutions committed €30.3 billion in financial assistance to Ukraine, followed by the United States at €24.5 billion. The United States remained the top provider of military assistance to Ukraine, by far, with €43.2 billion in commitments.

²⁸ European Commission, <u>Commission proposes stable and predictable support package for Ukraine for 2023</u> of up to €18 billion, News release, 9 November 2022.

²⁹ For additional context, see EU, <u>A Strategic Compass for Security and Defence</u>, March 2022. This document was not originally conceived as a response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, given that it was the result of a two-year reflection process, but establishes the EU's strategic intent and level of ambition as a security and defence actor for the next 5–10 years.

³⁰ Natalia Abbakumova and Ellen Francis, "<u>Putin says Ukraine war may be 'long process' but cites 'serious'</u> gains," *The Washington Post*, 8 December 2022.



them with the sheer number of their soldiers and volume of their materiel. Nevertheless, while Russia's offensive was yielding tactical effects on the battlefield, as of early March 2023, it was not having a strategic impact on the war's trajectory.

Even so, there were no signs of Russian withdrawal. All indications are that Russia is preparing to sustain military operations on Ukraine's territory. Despite the serious losses and setbacks Russia has experienced,³¹ the delegation heard that the Putin regime still does not, itself, feel defeated. While President Putin's decision to launch a full-scale invasion demonstrated that he overestimated Russia's military capabilities and underestimated the effectiveness of Ukraine's armed forces, the cohesiveness of Ukrainian society and the strength of its state, he does not appear – yet – to have miscalculated his ability to control Russia's levers of power and repress domestic opposition. As one interlocutor put it, Putin's external aggression and internal repression are mutually reinforcing, and Russia is now further away from democracy than at any time in the last three decades.

The delegation was reminded that political and economic pressures in Russia should not be assessed solely through a Western lens. The Putin regime is not defining success in terms of broad-based economic prosperity. In the Russian system today, which some consider "clientelist" or akin to a "mafia state," the elites are dependent on their relationships with Putin, without which they are nothing and with whom – many apparently believe – at least some form of stability exists. The war's hardships have not really been felt in Moscow, and the Russian countryside, from where many of Russia's soldiers have been drawn, was already poor. As it has militarized Russian society, the regime has also, essentially, atomized the Russian people.

Western governments have been resolute in their determination to help Ukraine withstand Russia's aggression, for as long as it takes. While the delegation was in Europe, U.S. President Joe Biden spoke in Warsaw, after visiting Kyiv, where he declared that "there should be no doubt: Our support for Ukraine will not waver, NATO will not be

³¹ Speaking in early November 2022, U.S. General Mark Milley said that "well over" 100,000 Russian soldiers had been killed or wounded, with likely the same estimate for the Ukrainian side. See General Mark A. Milley, Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff, <u>remarks</u>, The Economic Club of New York, 9 November 2022. By early February 2023, media reports were citing sources indicating that Russian casualties were approaching 200,000. See Ann M. Simmons and Nancy A. Youssef, "<u>Russia's Casualties in Ukraine Near 200,000</u>," *The Wall Street Journal*, 4 February 2023.

divided, and we will not tire."³² Similar commitments were made by the nations of EU and the G7, which includes Canada.³³

Nevertheless, in addition to the political challenges involved with maintaining public support for billions of dollars in aid,³⁴ there are practical challenges that must be addressed, particularly when it comes to military assistance. Part of the "wake-up call" the delegation heard relates to defence production and procurement. The war has seen thousands of artillery rounds fired each day, to varying extents, by both sides. Just before the delegation departed to Europe, the NATO Secretary General warned that Ukraine's rate of ammunition expenditure was "many times higher than our current rate of production," and characterized the situation as a "race of logistics."³⁵

In addition to constraints on available materiel, there have been concerns since the beginning about conflict escalation. The delegation heard different views on this issue. Broadly speaking, the more cautious perspective stems from recognition of the realities of Russia's sizeable nuclear arsenal and of the responsibility to prevent a much larger war that could engulf Europe and – potentially – regions beyond. At the other end of the spectrum are those who argue that taking the steps necessary to ensure Ukraine prevails, by continuing to enhance its military capabilities quantitatively and qualitatively, will prevent further Russian escalation by arresting its aggressive push beyond its borders. This perspective, which was articulated most emphatically in Poland, recognizes that Russia tries to harness fear – of "redlines" and retaliation – as a means of statecraft and is informed by the belief that it is only through the provision of military aid without undue hesitation or delays that a visible, tangible, and undeniable Russian failure in Ukraine can be assured. In support of this view, the delegation was reminded that specific assets previously thought taboo, whether tanks or modern artillery systems, are now being provided to Ukraine and that the fundamental threshold – the decision to deliver lethal weaponry - was crossed early on.

³² The White House, <u>Remarks by President Biden Ahead of the One-Year Anniversary of Russia's Brutal and</u> <u>Unprovoked Invasion of Ukraine</u>, The Royal Castle in Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland, 21 February 2023.

European Council, Council of the European Union, <u>Statement by the Members of the European Council</u>,
23 February 2023; and Prime Minister of Canada, Justin Trudeau, <u>G7 Leaders' Statement</u>, 24 February 2023.

For further information on public opinion in relation to the war and military aid to Ukraine see Leger, <u>War in</u> <u>Ukraine – One Year In</u>, Report, Postmedia-Leger Poll, 22 February 2023; Amina Dunn, <u>As Russian invasion</u> <u>nears one-year mark, partisans grow further apart on U.S. support for Ukraine</u>, Pew Research Center, 31 January 2023; and Peter Baker, "<u>Biden Challenged by Softening Public Support for Arming Ukraine</u>," *The New York Times*, 1 March 2023.

³⁵ NATO, <u>Pre-ministerial press conference: by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg ahead of the meetings</u> of NATO Defence Ministers, 14 February 2023.

Ukrainian forces have proven themselves on the battlefield, whether during the initial defence of Kyiv or through the liberation of significant territory around Kharkiv and Kherson that followed, and shown that they can quickly train on, and put to effective use, the NATO-standard equipment they have been given. Their operations, based on Ukraine's inherent right to self-defence,³⁶ have been directed against Russian forces seeking to terrorize Ukrainian communities and occupy Ukraine's internationally recognized territory.

Furthermore, it was clear from the delegation's meetings that it is not in Ukraine's interest to see the battlefield "frozen" along the current lines. The costs of this war for Ukraine are high, and not only in combat casualties. While one estimate mentioned to the delegation is that Russia's gross domestic product (GDP) declined by around 2% in 2022, Ukraine is estimated to have lost around 30% of its economic production and now depends to a significant degree on external assistance.

The delegation was told that a frozen conflict would leave Ukraine facing constant threats and blackmail. Whether through its recent violation of the laws of war, or its flagrant disregard since 2014 of obligations to respect Ukraine's sovereignty, independence and territorial integrity, Russia has not shown itself to be a trustworthy actor. Russia has the power – at any time – to end the war it started by withdrawing its forces from Ukraine, which it has refused to do, even though 141 member states of the United Nations have demanded it.³⁷ A ceasefire, along the current frontlines, was therefore characterized to the delegation as a false peace. It would cement Russia's occupation, achieved through invasion, and give Russia time to reconstitute its battered forces and prepare to launch further attacks, at the point of its choosing. Throughout its meetings, the delegation heard that the objective must be a just and lasting peace for Ukraine, which – it is believed – will only be possible when the aggressor knows it can make no gains through force. Put simply, it was emphasized to the delegation throughout that there will be no peace without Ukraine's success on the battlefield.

Given these pressures and the realities of Russia's intentions, Ukraine does not want to be forced to manage the frontlines as they are, but equipped to go on the offensive and liberate its territory. Overcoming entrenched Russian positions and repelling hundreds of thousands of forces could come at a steep cost. Even so, the willingness to bear it, and to persevere, reflects the democratic will of the Ukrainian people. The delegation was told that Ukrainians have signalled clearly to the country's elected leadership that there

³⁶ United Nations, <u>United Nations Charter (full text)</u>, Article 51.

³⁷ United Nations General Assembly, <u>Principles of the Charter of the United Nations underlying a</u> <u>comprehensive, just and lasting peace in Ukraine</u>, A/RES/ES-11/6, 2 March 2023.

is no appetite to relinquish their rightful territory or to see the perpetuation of a Russian military presence on their land. For Ukraine, restoration means all of the state's internationally recognized territory as of 1991 – i.e., including the Donbas and Crimea.

Ukraine has expressed its gratitude for the military assistance received from its partners, including anti-tank weapons, drones, advanced artillery, and air defence systems, which have made a clear difference on the ground. The impact of this materiel – the result of some €65 billion in commitments from NATO Allies³⁸ – is being amplified by training programs delivered by various Western militaries at locations in the United Kingdom, Germany, and Poland. Nevertheless, successfully assembling and delivering this equipment, providing this training, and forming and preparing new Ukrainian units takes coordination and time.

Even though the military aid committed to Ukraine has reached proportions that might have been unthinkable a year ago, scale and speed remain essential. In addition to capabilities that range from advanced infantry fighting vehicles to basic artillery shells, Ukraine's partners, including Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, Germany, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the United States, have been working to provide Ukraine with refurbished Soviet-type tanks and more than 150 of their own main battle tanks.³⁹ It was noted during the delegation's meetings, however, that the decision to begin sending these modern tanks was not taken until late January 2023.⁴⁰ Ukraine needs these tanks and other equipment to arrive as soon as possible and has indicated that it wants many more tanks than have been promised so

³⁸ NATO, <u>Doorstep statement by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg ahead of the meeting of the Foreign</u> <u>Affairs Council of the European Union with Defence Ministers</u>, 10 March 2023.

³⁹ United States, Department of Defense, <u>Opening Remarks by Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III at the Ninth Ukraine Defense Contact Group (As Delivered)</u>, 14 February 2023; Christoph Trebesch, et al., <u>The Ukraine Support Tracker: Which countries help Ukraine and how?</u>, Kiel Working Paper, No. 2218, Kiel Institute for the World Economy, February 2023, p. 41; and United States, Department of Defense, <u>Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Army General Mark A. Milley Hold a Press Conference Following Ukraine Defense Contact Group Virtual Meeting, Transcript, 15 March 2023.</u>

⁴⁰ United States, The White House, <u>Remarks by President Biden on Continued Support for Ukraine</u>, Speech, 25 January 2023; and Germany, The Federal Government, <u>Government question time in the Bundestag</u>: "We <u>have shown what we are made of</u>," 25 January 2023.

> far.⁴¹ It also wants fighter jets and longer-range artillery systems. There is a clear objective informing these deliveries and Ukraine's additional requests: seizing the window of opportunity to carry out a major counter-offensive in 2023. While Ukraine believes that victory is a matter of time, the delegation was warned that insufficient capabilities could lessen Ukraine's momentum and increase its losses. Overall, then, Ukraine's partners are being asked to show strategic patience as the war endures and to act with decisiveness so that it will end.

> In this context, the delegation was reminded that the amount of support being allocated for Ukraine and the seriousness of the war's larger implications should both be kept in perspective. On the first point, it was noted that the tens of billions of dollars allocated so far represent but a fraction of the overall military and civilian budgets of Ukraine's main partners. Furthermore, it is Ukrainians who are doing all the fighting and enduring all the attacks. On the second point, the delegation was told that the strategic consequences of allowing Russia to benefit from its aggression would far exceed the monetary costs associated with supporting Ukraine. The alternative would be a return to darker times, and an acquiescence to the dismantlement of the rules-based order that was painstakingly built after the Second World War. Some interlocutors drew the delegation's attention to the war's stakes beyond eastern Europe, noting that other authoritarian powers, including China, are closely watching what Russia does and how the West responds.

> It is widely agreed that one of the Putin regime's greatest miscalculations leading up to 24 February 2022 was to underestimate the strengths of the world's democracies. The regime appears to have assumed that their combined response to Russia's aggression would be slow, fractured, and relatively short-lived. Instead, support for Ukraine was not only immediate and coordinated, but has been sustained.⁴² During more than a year of announcements made in lockstep, individual moments of leadership – including Poland's public decision to provide tanks to Ukraine and its call on other governments to do the

⁴¹ Some of the tanks committed by Germany, Poland, and the United Kingdom have already been delivered to Ukraine, with some tanks from Spain reportedly set to follow. See Laura Pitel, "<u>First German Leopard 2</u> <u>tanks delivered to Ukraine</u>," *Financial Times*, 28 March 2023. When announcing the commitment of four additional Leopard-2 main battle tanks on 24 February 2023, Canada's Prime Minister indicated that the four previously announced tanks had "been delivered to Poland and a Canadian Armed Forces team of trainers is currently training Ukrainian tank crews." See Prime Minister of Canada, Justin Trudeau, <u>Supporting Ukraine for as long as it takes</u>, 24 February 2023.

⁴² For example, while in Europe, the delegation was informed that the military assistance packages that had been recently announced by Sweden and Finland were their largest to date. See Finland, Ministry of Defence, *Finland to deliver more defence materiel to Ukraine*, News release, 20 January 2023; and Government Offices of Sweden, *Remarks by Minister for Foreign Affairs Tobias Billström at the Atlantic Council*, Speech, 8 December 2022.

same – have also encouraged Ukraine's partners to keep moving forward and to act based on agreed principles, rather than fears.

REBUILDING, REINFORCING AND REIMAGINING CAPABILITIES

Set against the war in Ukraine, the delegation's meetings in Europe underlined the importance of allied and Canadian investments in defence, but also international assistance and diplomatic capacity. The combined significance of these three pillars is considered next.

Deterrence and Defence

Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine has accelerated NATO's return in focus to its original mission of deterrence and collective defence. As was noted during the delegation's meetings, this shift began in 2014 when Russia annexed Crimea and invaded eastern Ukraine. It also followed the period, after the Cold War, during which the Alliance had engaged in a range of crisis management activities and conducted out-of-area operations, most notably through its almost 20-year involvement in Afghanistan.

The NATO Secretary General has characterized the steps taken since 2014 as "the largest reinforcement of [the Alliance's] collective defence in a generation."⁴³ Those steps assumed greater purpose and urgency after 24 February 2022. More than 40,000 troops, along with air and naval assets, are now under direct NATO command. Furthermore, the number of multinational battlegroups has been doubled from the original four (in Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Poland) to eight (with the addition of those in Bulgaria, Hungary, Romania and Slovakia), the Alliance's defence plans have been upgraded, more forces have been put at a state of high readiness, and more equipment and supplies have been prepositioned in the eastern part of the Alliance's territory.⁴⁴

Credible deterrence has allowed NATO members – including some of the smallest states, on the Alliance's eastern flank – to transfer significant amounts of their own military kit to Ukraine, on an individual basis. This support has been coordinated, separately, through what is known as the "Rammstein process" (the Ukraine Defense Contact Group), which has brought together more than 50 nations, including Canada.

In 2014, the NATO Allies endorsed the "Defence Investment Pledge" through which they agreed that those among them not already spending 2% of their GDP on defence would

⁴³ NATO, *The Secretary General's Annual Report, 2022*, p. 7.

⁴⁴ Ibid., pp. 16–17.

move towards that guideline by 2024.⁴⁵ In light of the threats the Alliance has identified, and the requirements associated with the decisions that have been taken to address them, the 2% guideline is now increasingly seen within NATO as a floor rather than a ceiling. It was noted to the delegation that, having certain members not contribute to a mission beyond NATO's area of responsibility affects the success of the mission in question, but failure to deliver on core commitments poses risks to the Alliance itself. That is because commitments are ultimately converted into capabilities and deployments, or the means necessary to ensure that "every inch" of Alliance territory is defended.

Some Alliance members already have ambitious plans in place. With defence spending at 2.42% of its GDP, Poland is one of the seven Allies who were estimated to have been meeting the NATO guideline in 2022.⁴⁶ Poland now aims to spend 4% in 2023⁴⁷ and to double the size of its 150,000-strong army by 2035.⁴⁸ The Alliance's newest member, Finland, already spends 1.96% of its GDP on defence.⁴⁹ While not yet a member, the delegation was told that Sweden aims to be spending 2% by 2026. It is expected that the NATO Allies will decide on the future parameters of the Defence Investment Pledge at the July 2023 Summit in Vilnius.

Canada has one of the higher overall defence budgets in the Alliance and has made important contributions to NATO structures and missions. Nevertheless, at 1.29%, Canada was 25th out of 29 Allies when defence expenditure is measured as a proportion of GDP.⁵⁰ Canada was also one of only four Allies in 2022 who were not meeting the NATO guideline of devoting 20% of defence expenditure to equipment.⁵¹ As the leader of NATO's multinational battlegroup in Latvia, Canada must now – at the same time as it has provided significant materiel from its own stockpiles to Ukraine – ensure that it can contribute its share of surging the battlegroup (of some 1,300 personnel) to brigade size (some 3,500–5,000 personnel), when needed, as agreed at the 2022 Madrid Summit.⁵²

⁴⁵ NATO, *Funding NATO*, 20 March 2023.

⁴⁶ NATO, *Defence Expenditure of NATO Countries (2014-2022)*, 21 March 2023. Figures for 2022 are estimates.

⁴⁷ Alexandra Fouché, "Poland boosts defence spending over war in Ukraine," BBC News, 30 January 2023.

⁴⁸ Matthew Karnitschnig and Wojciech Kość, "<u>Meet Europe's coming military superpower: Poland</u>," *Politico*, 21 November 2022.

⁴⁹ Finland, Ministry of Defence, *Defence Expenditure as a Percentage of GDP*.

⁵⁰ There were 30 members in the NATO Alliance as of 2022, but Iceland has no armed forces.

⁵¹ NATO, *Defence Expenditure of NATO Countries (2014-2022)*, 21 March 2023, p. 3.

⁵² For further context, see National Defence, <u>Canada and Latvia sign Joint Declaration to augment NATO's</u> <u>enhanced Forward Presence Latvia</u>, News release, 29 June 2022.

Such an expansion also requires key enablers for the battlegroup, including air defence systems.

Russia's invasion of Ukraine has drawn attention to the consequences of lengthy defence procurement processes and reiterated the importance of logistics and sustainment. The delegation was told, for example, that the war has demonstrated the limitations of peacetime models of stockpiling and "just-in-time" manufacturing strategies, while also underlining that the defence industry wants clear, long-term demand signals from governments so that they can invest in the appropriate production capacity.⁵³ Going forward, there is also a need to operate at what was characterized to the delegation as the "speed of relevance" – that is, adjusting the speed of defence investment to the speed of innovation. The delegation heard that, ensuring the Alliance has the most cutting-edge capabilities at its disposal, when they are needed, will inevitably require the balancing of risks between ensuring the integrity of procurement processes and the timeliness of deliveries.

The combat in Ukraine has been waged in trenches and street-to-street and has seen both massive exchanges of artillery fires across open terrain as well as ambushes in forests and along narrow roads. While these classical elements of warfare – some of which are reminiscent of the First World War – have received the most attention, they do not tell the whole story. New technology is also being adopted, adapted, and combined for military use, from networked drones of all sizes to software that harnesses artificial intelligence. The battlefield has also extended to the information space, which has seen the unprecedented public disclosure of intelligence about Russia's military build-up and operations, and to cyberspace. The delegation heard that efforts to move Ukrainian government functions to the cloud played an important role in the war's opening stage when Russia, alongside its military operations, sought to cripple Ukraine's government by shutting down its networks. Since that time, Starlink's vast network of commercial satellites in low-earth orbit have kept many Ukrainians connected to the Internet.

⁵³ NATO has been conducting an "extraordinary 'out-of-cycle' review" of Allies' munitions stockpiles and plans to increase the Alliance's targets for such stockpiles through the NATO Defence Planning Process. See NATO, <u>Pre-ministerial press conference: by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg ahead of the meetings of NATO Defence Ministers</u>, 14 February 2023. Individual NATO members, notably the United States, are taking steps to expand artillery production. See John Ismay and Eric Lipton, "<u>Pentagon Will Increase Artillery Production Sixfold for Ukraine</u>," *The New York Times*, 24 January 2023. For its part, the EU is moving forward with a €2 billion plan to jointly procure and urgently provide Ukraine with artillery ammunition within the next 12 months. See European Council, Council of the European Union, <u>Foreign Affairs Council, 20 March 2023</u>, Main results.

> Resilience is not only important for states that are grappling with active security threats on their territory. It was impressed on the delegation that resilience, at the societal level, is a form of deterrence. Such resilience is fostered by investments, whether in cyber security, media literacy, or education, and is upheld by fundamental freedoms. However, those investments, which can enhance social cohesion in the face of major crises and weaken the impact of hybrid tactics like state-backed disinformation campaigns, take time and require trust in institutions.

> After being invaded – twice – by the Soviet Union in the 1940s, Finland has worked to reinforce its culture of readiness and resilience. The commitment to do so recognizes that Finland's survival as an independent state – of only 5.5 million people – in a difficult geopolitical environment necessitates a defensive orientation, which has tangible manifestations. Finland's system of conscription and military service has produced a reserve strength of some 900,000 citizens, a latent capacity that could be translated into a wartime strength of 280,000 soldiers.

In Finland, actors beyond governmental authorities, including businesses, civil society, and the citizenry, are involved purposively and collaboratively in the maintenance of functions vital to society.⁵⁴ One example is the extensive bunker system that was developed to ensure the population can withstand major emergencies. Institutionally, the "comprehensive" approach to security is reflected in the composition of the 24-member Security Committee, a permanent body that is tasked with "proactive contingency planning."⁵⁵ In addition to officials drawn from across Finland's government and security agencies, the chairs of the National Emergency Supply Council and the Finnish Red Cross, are also members.⁵⁶

International Assistance

While debates about military equipment have recently dominated media reporting, the war in Ukraine has implications beyond the battlefield. Within the country, millions of civilians have suffered hardships and, beyond, the needs of vulnerable populations have been heightened by the disruptions and price increases Russia's tactics have caused.

In Ukraine itself, 17.6 million people need some form of humanitarian assistance, including the 6.9 million people who have remained in their homes during the war, the

⁵⁴ For additional context see Finland, The Security Committee, <u>Security Strategy for Society: Government</u> <u>Resolution</u>, 2017.

⁵⁵ Finland, The Security Committee, *Operation and Responsibilities*.

⁵⁶ Finland, The Security Committee, <u>Members</u>.

6.3 million people who are internally displaced, and the 4.4 million returnees.⁵⁷ As the delegation heard, the country's needs are massive, but they also vary considerably based on the degree to which different areas have been subjected to Russian bombardment or occupation, and the point at which populations may have been liberated or evacuated. In areas of the Donbas that have been subjected to unrelenting combat, some towns and villages are becoming largely depopulated. Many of those who have chosen to stay in their homes amid insecure conditions or who are unable to leave are elderly or have physical limitations to their mobility.⁵⁸

In addition to those displaced internally, more than 8.1 million refugees from Ukraine had been recorded across Europe as of 11 April 2023. Some 5 million of those refugees are registered for EU or similar national protection measures.⁵⁹ With men of fighting age having to stay behind for possible military service, most of the refugees are women, often accompanied by young children.

While donors like Canada have financed support that is being channelled through the multilateral system, the delegation recognizes that Ukraine's neighbours have done the heavy-lifting welcoming refugees. In Poland, where more than 10.7 million border crossings from Ukraine have been recorded, approximately 1.58 million refugees from Ukraine have registered for temporary protection.⁶⁰ Poland has created a safe harbour for them by essentially opening its social welfare and healthcare systems, as well as its labour market, to Ukrainians, on the same basis as Polish citizens. They also opened their homes. It has been estimated that a considerable proportion of Polish society – 70% according to survey respondent declarations – helped Ukrainian refugees in some way during the first three months of the war.⁶¹ These steps have been taken, and sustained, even as Polish citizens have had to manage the impact of high inflation, among other pressures.

The delegation witnessed, first-hand, the generosity of Ukraine's partners and the resilience of its people at a childcare and educational centre and a residential facility in

60 Ibid.

⁵⁷ UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), <u>Humanitarian Needs Overview: Ukraine –</u> <u>Humanitarian Programme Cycle 2023</u>, December 2022, pp. 5–6.

⁵⁸ Canadian Red Cross, *Humanitarian Crisis in Ukraine and Surrounding Countries*, Stakeholder Report #3, 31 December 2022, document provided to FAAE delegation.

⁵⁹ United Nations Refugee Agency, "<u>Ukraine Refugee Situation</u>," *Operational Data Portal*, accessed 12 April 2023.

⁶¹ Polish Economic Institute, *How Polish society has been helping refugees from Ukraine*, July 2022.



Warsaw. It also heard some of the heartbreaking stories of women who have been forced to flee the war and the destruction of their communities.

Governments, civil society, and international partners are already focusing on ensuring that Ukrainians will have a viable and prosperous country to which they can return and rebuild. The challenges are considerable. A joint assessment published in March 2023 by Ukraine, the World Bank Group, the European Commission, and the United Nations estimates that the first year of Russia's war against Ukraine resulted in more than US\$135 billion in direct damage. The most affected regions are Donetsk, Kharkiv, Luhansk, Zaporizhzhia, Kherson, and Kyiv.

Looking ahead, the joint assessment estimates that the full cost of recovery and reconstruction in Ukraine, over a 10-year time horizon, will be US\$411 billion. This figure integrates what the report considers to be "critical steps" on Ukraine's path to becoming "a modern, low-carbon, disaster- and climate-resilient country that has aligned with European Union policies and standards in view of being ready to join the European Union," and to ensuring "the population's vulnerabilities are addressed and people live in prosperity."⁶² To put the total cost in perspective, it is approximately 2.6 times the value of Ukraine's entire GDP for 2022.⁶³

The report estimates that US\$14 billion will be needed in the coming year, including for the restoration of basic services, a figure that encompasses government-implemented and financed priorities, as well as support for the financing of state-owned enterprises and mechanisms that can "sustain and de-risk private investment."⁶⁴ Determining when the full extent of recovery and reconstruction needs can be met will depend on many factors, including the trajectory of the war. While damage assessments typically focus on infrastructure and the built environment, there are important human dimensions. The report estimates that the war has pushed 7.1 million people into poverty and reversed 15 years of development progress in Ukraine.⁶⁵ The delegation was also reminded of the immense stresses and trauma caused by the war, and the resulting need for psychosocial support services.

Given the estimated costs of reconstruction, the range of actors who are implicated, and the timeline that is likely to be involved, the delegation heard that donor coordination

⁶² The World Bank, the Government of Ukraine, the European Union, and the United Nations, <u>Ukraine: Rapid</u> <u>Damage and Needs Assessment, February 2022– February 2023</u>, March 2023, p. 9.

⁶³ Ibid., p. 11.

⁶⁴ Ibid., pp. 13–14.

⁶⁵ Ibid., p. 21.

will be essential throughout the process. To that end, in December 2022, the G7 leaders established a "multi-agency Donor Coordination Platform,"⁶⁶ which will be co-chaired by the EU, Ukraine, and the United States, and supported by a secretariat, with one office hosted in Brussels and the other in Kyiv.⁶⁷ At the same time, civil society organizations emphasized that reconstruction should not be overly donor-based and should instead reflect the priorities of Ukrainian people, aim to support local capacity, and ensure democratic oversight of the process. Given long-standing concerns about corruption and institutional reform in Ukraine, clear benchmarks and monitoring mechanisms will be required.

Inclusiveness will also be core to the realization of a just and fair reconstruction process. In general, it was emphasized to the delegation that broader principles and commitments should not be neglected in the response to the war, even if decisions are often having to be made under crisis conditions. Participation is one of the pillars of the women, peace and security agenda, which applies to all situations of armed conflict and has been endorsed through multiple UN Security Council resolutions and championed by Canada and other NATO Allies. That extends to the design and delivery of humanitarian assistance and post-conflict reconstruction. The women, peace and security agenda recognizes such participation as integral to the building of a positive and durable peace. It also underlines the importance of gender perspectives and analysis, which the delegation heard could – in the context of Ukraine's reconstruction – be advanced through the meaningful use of gender budgeting, among other measures.

Notwithstanding the scale of humanitarian needs in Ukraine, and the cost and complexity of the country's reconstruction, the delegation was told repeatedly that Ukraine cannot be the singular focus of Western governments. Despite record-high funding from donors in 2022, information provided to the delegation showed that the requirements of all international humanitarian appeals increased by 461% between 2012 and 2022.⁶⁸ Dire needs exist in many countries, from Afghanistan to Yemen. Indeed, the delegation was told that the number of people in need of humanitarian assistance would – if grouped together – constitute the third most populous country in the world.

While waging its war, Russia has been trying to create fissures in global solidarity for Ukraine by pushing narratives of abandonment and double standards in the countries of

⁶⁶ Prime Minister of Canada, Justin Trudeau, <u>G7 Leaders' Statement</u>, 12 December 2022.

⁶⁷ European Commission, <u>Ukraine: College of Commissioners travels to Kyiv to boost EU support and sectorial</u> <u>cooperation with Ukraine</u>, News release, 2 February 2023.

⁶⁸ As of 21 November 2022, based on data provided to the OCHA's <u>Financial Tracking Service</u>.



the Global South. A sense has taken hold, in some, that the West's considerable focus on this European war is diverting attention and resources from efforts to address the climate crisis and extreme poverty. The conflict is also sometimes framed as one that is not substantively different from other territorial disputes or easily distinguished from past interventions involving the major powers.

In addition to emphasizing that core principles of sovereignty and territorial integrity are at stake, and encouraging Ukraine's own diplomatic outreach in the Global South to deliver that message, the delegation was told that these narratives can be countered by signalling that support for Ukraine will not come at the expense of the international development agenda or humanitarian system. Efforts that have maintained the flow of grain exports from Ukraine and contributed to global food security were highlighted for their importance in this regard. Nevertheless, the message does not appear to be getting across clearly or consistently. Despite the narratives outlined above, the delegation was informed that the EU has supported Ukraine through additional resources, and that Finland has also not – so far – diverted its existing aid programs, although the country was heading into an election. Further emphasis on public diplomacy in relation to aid policy may, therefore, be required.

On the concern about the realization of international development objectives, in Sweden, the government formed in October 2022 has declared that it will focus on Sweden's neighbourhood and "primarily pursue a Swedish and European foreign policy – with Swedish interests and democratic values at its core."⁶⁹ Ukraine "is expected to become the largest recipient of Swedish bilateral development assistance."⁷⁰ Globally, the Swedish government is also "linking aid policy and trade policy."⁷¹ At the same time, it intends to redirect core support from multilateral organizations to civil society and expand climate aid, while also continuing to support gender equality and initiatives related to sexual and reproductive health and rights.

There are budgetary implications to the Swedish government's "ambition to make aid more focused, relevant, effective and transparent" and to establish objectives "in terms of quality and results."⁷² Sweden's aid will no longer be pegged to the country's gross national income, and will instead be a set amount, which is expected to see spending fall

72 Ibid.

⁶⁹ Government of Sweden, <u>Minister for Foreign Affairs Tobias Billström: Statement of Government Policy in the</u> <u>Parliamentary Debate on Foreign Affairs Wednesday 15 February 2023</u>.

⁷⁰ Ibid.

⁷¹ Ibid.

from around 1% to 0.88% of GDP.⁷³ That would, however, still rank the country as a leading donor and likely far above Canada's aid spending, which was an estimated 0.37% in 2022.⁷⁴ While Finland has committed to meeting the UN's aid spending target of 0.7%, it did not establish a clear path to get there – from around 0.4%-0.5% – by 2030, the point at which the UN's Sustainable Development Goals are meant to be attained.

Diplomacy

In addition to defence and development, the issues raised during the delegation's meetings also underlined the importance of diplomatic capacity. The term encompasses intellectual and institutional elements, as well as resources.

Crafting a policy response to the next stage of Russia's war against Ukraine provides a case in point. Given Russia's refusal to withdraw from Ukraine's territory, the delegation heard that conditions were not conducive to a negotiated resolution of the war that would be acceptable to Ukraine or that would adhere to the fundamental principles of international order. While the task, at present, is to give Ukraine the support it needs to defend itself and advance on the battlefield, at some point, there will be a shift to diplomacy. Nevertheless, it was noted to the delegation that Western governments do not yet have a common understanding of what the "end game" should be, beyond Ukraine's victory on its own terms. Ukraine's partners have emphasized that broad principles of sovereignty, independence, and territorial integrity must be upheld, rather than insisting upon the liberation of specific – named – territory.

Ukraine has put forward elements, characterized as a 10-point formula, for a comprehensive, just and lasting peace. In addition to the principles mentioned above, which can only be achieved through the full withdrawal of Russian forces from Ukraine's territory, the formula calls for accountability in relation to the aggression that has occurred and the damages that have been caused. The formula also outlines specific concerns that need to be addressed, including prevention of the repetition of aggression against Ukraine,⁷⁵ as well as restoration of nuclear safety and food, energy, and

⁷³ Anita Käppeli and Rachael Calleja, "<u>The End of an Aid Superpower? What to Make of Sweden's New</u> <u>Development Policy</u>," *Blog Post*, Center for Global Development, 4 November 2022.

⁷⁴ Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, <u>Official development assistance (ODA)</u>. Final figures for 2022 will be published in December 2023.

⁷⁵ In addition to ensuring that Ukraine will continue to have the means to defend itself, there are ongoing debates about the kind of effective security assurances that could be provided to Ukraine. Having territory under Russian occupation is among the factors that preclude consensus on Ukraine's membership in NATO. In lieu of NATO membership, one interlocutor told the delegation that some form of security assurances could help to underpin a settlement that is acceptable to the Ukrainian people.

ecological security.⁷⁶ Ukraine is asking Canada – and other partners – to lead the implementation of elements of this 10-point formula. The urgency of lending support to President Zelenskyy's vision may now be even greater in light of other proposals that are being made, including China's position on what it calls the "Ukraine crisis." That document mentions the cessation of hostilities and the need for a political settlement to be reached as soon as possible, without recognizing the aggression that has occurred or calling for the withdrawal of Russian troops.⁷⁷

The delegation also heard that the "end game" must be sustainable and, therefore, linked to Ukraine's larger aspirations, modernization, and democratic consolidation. Ukraine was granted EU candidate status in June 2022, but a long process is likely involved, including because of the strict policy, legal and institutional conditions that any candidate state must meet. While the EU and NATO function differently and for distinct purposes, a lesson could be drawn from 2008 and events thereafter. At the NATO Summit in Bucharest in 2008, the Allies declared that Ukraine and Georgia would become NATO members, but without putting in place a timeline or a clear pathway.⁷⁸ One view is that this approach essentially left them exposed.

While the realization of a comprehensive, just and lasting peace for Ukraine is the paramount concern, there are additional complexities that must be navigated. These include determining the most appropriate mechanism for prosecuting the Russian leadership's crime of aggression; establishing the conditions under which frozen assets – belonging, separately, to state entities and sanctioned Russian oligarchs – could be seized and used for Ukraine's reconstruction;⁷⁹ and, exploring the means by which young Russians – who appear to be less supportive of the Putin regime's policies – and other

⁷⁶ President of Ukraine, <u>Speech by the President of Ukraine at the General Debate of the 77th session of the</u> <u>UN General Assembly</u>, 22 September 2022; President of Ukraine, <u>Ukraine has always been a leader in</u> <u>peacemaking efforts; if Russia wants to end this war, let it prove it with actions – speech by the President of</u> <u>Ukraine at the G20 Summit</u>, 15 November 2022; and United States, Department of State, <u>Secretary Antony</u> <u>J. Blinken at a Virtual Panel Session on "A Just and Lasting Peace in Ukraine,"</u> 28 March 2023.

⁷⁷ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, <u>China's Position on the Political Settlement of</u> <u>the Ukraine Crisis</u>, 24 February 2023.

⁷⁸ NATO, <u>Bucharest Summit Declaration: Issued by the Heads of State and Government participating in the</u> meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Bucharest on 3 April 2008.

⁷⁹ Several interlocutors mentioned Canada's leadership in being the first government to adopt legislative authorities, which came into force in June 2022, allowing for the seizure or restraint and potential forfeiture and redistribution of property in Canada belonging to sanctioned persons. While no cases have yet reached this point, the legislation allows for the net proceeds of forfeited property to be used for the reconstruction of an affected state, the restoration of international peace and security, and as compensation for victims. See Order Respecting the Restraint of Property Situated in Canada (Roman Arkadyevich Abramovich): SOR/2022-279, Canada Gazette, Part II, Volume 157, Number 1; and Special Economic Measures Act, S.C. 1992, c. 17, section 5.

remaining democratic elements of Russian society can be supported. To craft effective policy, Russia's power must also be properly understood. While that includes the assessment of conditions on the battlefield, it also extends to having robust analysis of the sources of Russia's power, from its defence industrial capacity and ability to mobilize military resources, to the nature of its relationships with China and Iran.

Sanctions are the primary tool that Western governments have to limit Russia's ability to maintain this capacity and harness these resources for a long-term war against Ukraine. Although sanctions have now been expanded and layered to the point of becoming comprehensive, the delegation heard that further work must be done to bolster the implementation and enforcement of these measures. That includes ensuring there is a commensurate expansion in the personnel, expertise, and reporting and monitoring mechanisms needed to realize the intended impact of the measures that have been announced.

While the problem of sanctions circumvention⁸⁰ requires further study, the role of third countries was highlighted by several interlocutors. Sanctions are generally considered to be more effective when imposed and enforced by as a broad a coalition of states as possible. On this point, concerns were raised with the delegation about Russia's elevated trade with some nearby countries, including Georgia, Türkiye, and Kazakhstan. Furthermore, other key global economies are not participating in the sanctions that have been imposed by the G7 nations and the EU, including Brazil, China, and India.

The delegation's work largely focused on these and other issues connected to the war. Nevertheless, it was constantly reminded of the many issues on the international agenda that could impact or concern Canada. In Stockholm, for example, the delegation discussed Sweden's leadership in multilateral processes aiming to advance nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament, which the country's new government has said will continue. By the time the delegation reached Brussels, however, President Putin

⁸⁰ The need for further action on sanctions implementation was highlighted by the March 2023 report of the Russian Elites, Proxies, and Oligarchs (REPO) Task Force, a multilateral coordination and information-sharing mechanism that brings together Australia, Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, the United Kingdom, the United States, and the European Commission. While collective efforts "have resulted in the freezing of tens of billions of dollars and the freezing or seizure of high-value goods or property," the task force's report acknowledges that "some sanctioned Russian elites and their financial networks have managed to evade sanctions and, in some instances, maintain access to funds." Furthermore, "in some instances, sanctioned individuals and entities may be able to generate additional revenue or procure export-controlled and sanctioned items." See Government of Canada, <u>Global Advisory on Russian Sanctions Evasion Issued Jointly</u> by the Multilateral REPO Task Force, 9 March 2023.



announced that Russia was suspending its participation in the only nuclear arms control treaty it has left with the United States, the New START treaty.⁸¹

Yet, the challenges do not stop with a revisionist Russia, or even an increasingly assertive and powerful China. In addition to the war in Ukraine, in Brussels, the delegation's meetings touched on the status of Iran's nuclear program, the struggles Venezuela has endured trying to move beyond authoritarianism, the complexities involved with delivering aid in a destitute but Taliban-run Afghanistan, and the needs generated by the devastating earthquakes that struck Türkiye and Syria. In Warsaw, the delegation discussed the renaissance in bilateral relations and the significance of the shift in Europe's centre of gravity eastward, at the same time as concerns around Poland's rule of law and respect for women's rights were raised. By the time of the delegation's final stop, in Helsinki, Arctic security was a recurrent theme. Throughout the delegation's trip, Canada's existing and potential roles were considered, including as a partner that can help Europe achieve and sustain full energy independence from Russia while advancing its green transition.

Managing these challenges and seizing these opportunities will not only take diplomatic skill, but a fully resourced network calibrated for the emerging international landscape. Throughout its work, and in the conversations had with Canada's expert diplomats, the delegation was reminded that nothing replaces insights from people on the ground.

At the same time, not all expertise has to come from within government ministries. Indeed, in Sweden, Finland, and to a lesser extent, Poland, the delegation was told that research collaboration and movement between ministries and external institutes, or think tanks, is common practice. Sweden's ministries, for example, are relatively small⁸² and there is a tradition of leaning on external research for insights and policy options. Often this research is funded by the government and conducted by government officials on leaves of absence. The Swedish Institute of International Affairs is one example, with some of its senior leadership and researchers coming and going from various ministries over the course of their careers. Another, slightly different example, is the Expert Group for Aid Studies, a small organization that operates within the government, independently evaluating and analyzing "the direction, governance and implementation of Sweden's official development assistance, with a specific focus on results and efficiency."⁸³ The group's main task has been characterized as providing an "evidence base" for the

⁸¹ For additional information, see Shannon Bugos, "<u>Russia Suspends New START</u>," Arms Control Today, Arms Control Association, March 2023.

⁸² Regeringskansliet, *Government Office employees*, 22 April 2022.

⁸³ Sweden, Expertgruppen för biståndsanalys, *Expert Group*.

management of Sweden's aid,⁸⁴ and the group has already analyzed considerations for the financing and organization of Ukraine's reconstruction.⁸⁵

In Finland, as a part of its policy planning and research activities, the ministry for foreign affairs carries out research projects in cooperation with Finnish and foreign partners that are then published on the ministry's website.⁸⁶ In addition, the Finnish Institute of International Affairs, established in 2006 by an Act of Parliament, receives basic funding from the Finnish government for its research activities, which are autonomous.⁸⁷ In Poland, a government-affiliated think tank, the Polish Institute of International Affairs, publishes extensively on foreign policy and security issues while providing advice to the Polish government.⁸⁸ A recent report, which researchers from the Institute provided to the delegation, explores the ways Canada and Poland can further bolster their strategic partnership.⁸⁹

As a group of parliamentarians, the delegation would be remiss in concluding this section, which has focused on diplomatic capacity, without highlighting the importance of parliamentary accountability. In Sweden, the delegation arrived just after the Foreign Affairs Minister, Tobias Billström, had presented the government's Statement on Foreign Policy. The statement, presented annually in February, outlines the government's priorities for the coming year and initiates a larger foreign policy debate in the Riksdag (the Swedish parliament).⁹⁰ It is one part of a consensus-building model on foreign affairs in the Riksdag that is perhaps best exemplified by the Advisory Council on Foreign Affairs, a body chaired by the King of Sweden that consists of the Speaker and nine members of the Riksdag. Under Sweden's Instrument of Government – one of the four Fundamental Laws that make up Sweden's constitution – the Swedish government is obligated to "keep the Advisory Council on Foreign Affairs continuously informed of those matters relating to foreign relations which may be of significance for the Realm."⁹¹

⁸⁴ The Expert Group for Aid Studies, *The EBA Aid Review 2022*, p. 5.

⁸⁵ Maria Perrotta Berlin and Anders Olofsgård, <u>Back from the ashes: Swedish and global contribution to</u> <u>Ukraine's reconstruction</u>, Expertgruppen för biståndsanalys, March 2023.

⁸⁶ Ministry for Foreign Affairs of Finland, <u>Research projects in the Ministry for Foreign Affairs</u>.

⁸⁷ Finnish Institute of International Affairs, *Introduction*.

⁸⁸ EuroMeSCo, <u>PISM - The Polish Institute of International Affairs</u>.

⁸⁹ Balkan Devlen, Alexander Lanoszka and Paweł Markiewicz, <u>The Canada-Poland Partnership: Evolving</u> <u>Transatlantic Ties at a Strategic Crossroads for the Euro-Atlantic Community</u>, The Polish Institute of International Affairs, January 2023.

⁹⁰ Sveriges Riksdag, *Foreign policy*.

⁹¹ See <u>The Instrument of Government</u>, Article 11.



In all foreign policy matters of major significance, the delegation learned, the government confers with the Council, if possible, before a decision is taken.⁹²

In Finland, too, there is a robust model of parliamentary engagement in the development of foreign affairs and security policy. Part of that model involves frequent ministerial appearances at parliamentary committees, but it also extends to engagement with civil society. There is an established practice, for example, before sessions of the UN Human Rights Council, of the foreign affairs minister meeting with a broad range of civil society actors to hear their views.⁹³ In addition, once a parliamentary term, the Finnish government submits its Foreign and Security Policy Report to parliament, which "assesses Finland's foreign and security policy operating environment and defines the goals and priorities for Finland's actions within the next few years."⁹⁴ These reports, and the comments given by parliament in response, "define Finland's foreign and security policy."⁹⁵

CONCLUSION

During the delegation's trip, there were constant reminders of the lessons of history. In Poland's parliament, the Sejm, there is a large plaque on a marble wall, which commemorates the Deputies of Poland's Second Republic who were victims of the Second World War. The list of names is staggering in its length. It has the effect of stopping onlookers in place and forcing them to reflect on recorded history and what it reveals that aggression can unleash.

Various moments in history are being invoked to help conceptualize what is transpiring in Ukraine, determine the actions needed in response, and consider their possible consequences. While grappling with these complex issues of war and peace, a timeless parable, mentioned to the delegation, is worth recalling. It is the story of two wolves who are born and then struggle against each other, one embodying the world's ills and the other its opposite. The point of the story is to ask the listener which grows stronger. And the answer is equally simple: it's the one you feed.

⁹² Sveriges Riksdag, *Foreign policy*.

⁹³ Finnish Government, <u>Views of civil society to Finland for spring session of UN Human Rights Council</u>, News release, 10 March 2023.

⁹⁴ Finnish Government, Ministry for Foreign Affairs, <u>Government Report on Finnish Foreign and Security Policy</u> <u>2020 – security and global responsibility sharing go hand in hand</u>, 29 October 2020.

⁹⁵ Finnish Government, *Government Report on Finnish Foreign and Security Policy*, 2020.

In addition to the notion that the West was given a "wake-up call" on 24 February 2022, there were other recurrent themes to the delegation's work. One was the importance of realism in assessing intentions and threats, and preparing on that basis, even if it means taking steps today in anticipation of scenarios that may only unfold years later. Another was that the world is not static. Adversaries adapt, political and economic pressures evolve, and technology does not stand still. Third was recognition of the democratic world's strength when it acts together, decisively. Finally, there was the understanding that this strength is amplified by investment, in relationships, values, and ideas, and in the capabilities needed to back them up.

APPENDIX A: TRAVEL FROM FEBRUARY 18 TO MARCH 2, 2023

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Embassy of Canada to Sweden	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Jason LaTorre, Ambassador		
Meghan Lau, Counsellor		
Helen Krüger, Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs Officer		
Swedish Institute of International Affairs	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Jakob Hallgren, Director		
Fredrik Löjdquist, Director, Stockholm Centre for Eastern European Studies		
Swedish Defence University	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Kjell Engelbrekt, Professor and Dean, Political Science Division		
Swedish Defence Research Agency	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Mike Winnerstig, Head, Department of Security Policy		
Carolina Vendil Pallin, Deputy Research Director, Department for Security Policy		
Stockholm Free World Forum	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Patrik Oksanon, Senior Fellow		

Patrik Oksanen, Senior Fellow

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Cecilia Croona, Coordinator for Ukraine, Unit for Eastern Europe, Department for Europe and Latin America		
Alan Atkisson, Head, Department for Partnership and Innovation		
Annette Dahlström, Senior Policy Specialist, Unit for Democracy & Human Rights, Department for International Organisations and Policy Support		
Mikael Boström, Senior Policy Specialist, Unit for Democracy & Human Rights, Department for International Organisations and Policy Support		
Swedish Psychological Defence Agency	2023/02/20	Stockholm, Sweden
Magnus Hjort, Acting Director-General		
Mikael Tofvesson, Head of Operations Department		
Tor-Björn Åstrand, Head of Capacity Building Department		
Torkel Stiernlöf, Head of International Cooperation		
Ministry of Foreign Affairs	2023/02/21	Stockholm, Sweden
Tobias Billström, Minister of Foreign Affairs		
Veronika Wand-Danielsson, Director, Europe and North America Division		
Caroline Silfverstolpe, Deputy Director		
Expert Group for Aid Studies	2023/02/21	Stockholm, Sweden
Jan Pettersson, Managing Director		
Mats Hårsmar, Deputy Managing Director		

Mats Hårsmar, Deputy Managing Director

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Parliamentary Committee on Foreign Affairs	2023/02/21	Stockholm, Sweden
Aron Emilsson, Chair and Member of Parliament		
Morgan Johasson, Vice-Chair and Member of Parliament		
Ann-Sofie Alm, Member and Member of Parliament		
Magnus Berntsson, Member and Member of Parliament		
Tomas Eneroth, Member and Member of Parliament		
Magdalena Thuresson, Member and Member of Parliament		
Markus Wiechel, Member and Member of Parliament		
Yasmine Eriksson, Suppleant and Member of Parliament		
Lotta Johnsson Fornarve, Suppleant and Member of Parliament		
Anna Lasses, Suppleant and Member of Parliament		
Martin Melin, Extra Suppleant and Member of Parliament		
Swedish Parliament	2023/02/21	Stockholm, Sweden
Andreas Norlén, Speaker		
Jörgen Berglund, Member of Parliament		
Eric Palmqvist, Member of Parliament		
Ingvar Mattson, Secretary-General		
Sweden-Canada Parliamentary Friendship Group	2023/02/21	Stockholm, Sweden
Alexandra Anstrell, Chair and Member of Parliament		
Ann-Sofie Alm, Member of Parliament		
Denis Begic, Member of Parliament		
Malin Höglund, Member of Parliament		
Lotta Johnsson Fornarve, Member of Parliament		

ission of Canada to the European Union cholas Brousseau, Deputy Head of Mission chna Mishra, Counsellor, ad of Political and Public Affairs Section zem Eras, Counsellor, rad of Agriculture, Fisheries and Environment Section cola Kim, Finance Counsellor, Trade and Economic Sector ni Mercheva, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada tonio Pietropolli, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency an Roldan, Second Secretary, Political Section	2023/02/22	Brussels, Belgium
chna Mishra, Counsellor, ad of Political and Public Affairs Section zem Eras, Counsellor, ad of Agriculture, Fisheries and Environment Section cola Kim, Finance Counsellor, Trade and Economic Sector ni Mercheva, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada tonio Pietropolli, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency		
ad of Political and Public Affairs Section zem Eras, Counsellor, ad of Agriculture, Fisheries and Environment Section cola Kim, Finance Counsellor, Trade and Economic Sector ni Mercheva, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada tonio Pietropolli, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency		
ad of Agriculture, Fisheries and Environment Section cola Kim, Finance Counsellor, Trade and Economic Sector ni Mercheva, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada tonio Pietropolli, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency		
ni Mercheva, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada tonio Pietropolli, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency		
fugee and Citizenship Canada tonio Pietropolli, Immigration, fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency		
fugee and Citizenship Canada ciano Di Blasio, Regional Officer, nadian Security Border Agency		
nadian Security Border Agency		
an Roldan, Second Secretary, Political Section		
atthew Cross, Political Officer, Political Section		
mmissioner Janez Lenarčič's Cabinet	2023/02/22	Brussels, Belgium
n Eling, Deputy Head Cabinet		
ma Pajnkihar, Member of Cabinet		
ropean External Action Service	2023/02/22	Brussels, Belgium
cile Abadie, Deputy Head of Division		
bias Franke, Policy Officer		
ission of Ukraine to the European Union	2023/02/22	Brussels, Belgium
evolod Chentsov, Ambassador		
rhii Tereshko, Deputy Head of Mission		
aria Marchenko, Counsellor, litical and Security Affairs		
hrii Vereschyak, Counsellor for Military Affairs		
int Delegation of Canada to the North Atlantic eaty Organization (NATO)	2023/02/23	Brussels, Belgium
vid Angell, Ambassador and Permanent Representative		
e Admiral Scott Bishop, Military Representative Canada		
ark Richardson, Deputy Permanent Representative		
vier Poulin, Counsellor, Head of Political Section		

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)	2023/02/23	Brussels, Belgium
Admiral Rob Bauer, Chair, Military Committee		
Brigadier General Detlev Simons, Military Assistant		
Major Mark Brouwer, Special Assistant		
Mircea Geoană, Deputy Secretary General		
Wendy Gilmour, Assistant Secretary General, Defence Investment		
David Van Weel, Assistant Secretary General, Emerging Security Challenges		
Lieutenant-General Max Nielsen, Military Representative of Denmark		
Major-General Ivo Mogilniks, Military Representative of Latvia		
Lieutenant-General Sir Ben Bathurst, Military Representative of the United Kingdom		
Irene Fellin, Secretary General's Special Representative, Women, Peace and Security		
Joerg See, Deputy Assistant Secretary General, Defence Policy and Planning		
Hasit Thankey, Head of Enablement and Resilience Section		
European Union Peacebuilding Liaison Office	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Lorenzo Conti, Policy Officer		
Martti Ahtisaari Peace Foundation	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Vasyl Belmega, Ukraine Project Manager		
ΡΑΧ	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Jitske Hoogenboom, Ukraine Project Lead		
International Crisis Group	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Olga Oliker, Director for Europe and Central Asia		
Center for Civilians in Conflict	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Alex Grif, Ukraine Director		_
Kvinna till Kvinna	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Rosie Ball, European Union Advocacy Advisor		-

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
European External Action Service	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Alison Weston, Head of Division for External Partnerships		
Andras Kos, Policy Officer		
Brian Glynn, Managing Director for Americas		
Maria Mystridou, Intern		
Council of Europe Office in Brussels	2023/02/24	Brussels, Belgium
Andriy Zayats, Ambassador		
Embassy of Canada to Poland	2023/02/25	Warsaw, Poland
Catherine Godin, Ambassador		
Jeanette Sautner, Counsellor		
Malgorzata Kuczynska, Political Analyst		
Marcin Chalupka, Project Coordinator		
Stephanie Berlet, Counsellor and Senior Trade Commissioner		
International Federation of Red Cross	2023/02/25	Warsaw, Poland
Stéphane Michaud, Head of Cluster Delegation for Ukraine, Poland and Moldova		
Polish Red Cross	2023/02/25	Warsaw, Poland
Magdalena Stefańska, Head of International Cooperation Department		
Center for Education and Development	2023/02/25	Warsaw, Poland
Marta Kalista, Director		
City of Warsaw	2023/02/25	Warsaw, Poland
Paulina Boguta-Miller, Chief Specialist for Foreign Cooperation		
Warszawskie Centrum Pomocy Rodzinie (War Refugees' Residential Center)	2023/02/25	Warsaw, Poland
Anna Poleganow, Director		
Embassy of Ukraine to Poland	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
- Olena Tsybukh, Counsellor		
Foundation for Women's Rights and Family Planning	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
Krystyna Kacpura, Head of the Foundation		·

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Poland-Canada Parliamentary Friendship Group	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
Krzysztof Śmiszek, Chair and Member of Parliament		
Krzysztof Sobolewski, Member of Parliament		
Katarzyna Ueberhan, Member of Parliament		
Sejm Foreign Affairs Committee	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
Radosław Fogiel, Chair and Member of Parliament		
Pawel Kowal, Depute Chair and Member of Parliament		
Maciej Konieczny, Member of Parliament		
Polish Institute for Foreign Affairs (PISM)	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
Agnieszka Legucka, Russia Expert, Eastern Program		
Aleksandra Kozioł, Security Expert, European Union Program		
Marcin Andrej Piotrowski, Defence Expert, International Security Program		
Pawel Markiewicz, Executive Director, Washington D.C. Office, and Advisor to the Director for U.S. Operations		
Eastern Studies Centre (OSW)	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
Marek Menkiszak, Head of Russian Department		
Tadeusz Iwański, Head of Ukraine, Belarus and Moldova Department		
Ministry of Foreign Affairs	2023/02/27	Warsaw, Poland
Wojciech Gerwel, Undersecretary of State for Economic Cooperation, the United Nations, Asia and the Americas		
Embassy of Canada to Finland	2023/02/28	Helsinki, Finland
Jeanette Stovel, Ambassador		
Clinton Martin, Counsellor		
Helmi Rantala, Foreign Policy and Diplomacy Officer		
John Kaye, Political and Public Affairs Officer		
Henriikka Pättiniemi, Executive Assistant		

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Foreign Affairs Committee of the Finnish Parliament	2023/02/28	Helsinki, Finland
Jussi Halla-Aho, Chair and Member of Parliament		
Erkki Tuomioja, Vice Chair and Member of Parliament		
Eva Biaudet, Member of Parliament		
Kimmo Kiljunen, Member of Parliament		
Jouni Ovaska, Member of Parliament		
Satu Hassi, Member of Parliament		
Tiina Larvala, Committee Counsel		
Jonna Laurmaa, Committee Counsel		
Ministry of Foreign Affairs	2023/02/28	Helsinki, Finland
Pekka Haavisto, Minister of Foreign Affairs		
Laila Clyne, Diplomatic Adviser to the Minister for Foreign Affairs		
Ministry of Defence	2023/02/28	Helsinki, Finland
Janne Kuusela, Director General, Defence Policy Directorate		
Petri Toivonen, Secretary-General, Secretariat of the Security Committee		
Finland-Canada Parliamentary Friendship Group	2023/02/28	Helsinki, Finland
Ville Kaunisto, Chair and Member of Parliament		
Atte Harjanne, Member of Parliament		
Satu Hassi, Member of Parliament		
Embassy of Ukraine to Finland	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Olga Dibrova, Ambassador		
Maksym Kravchuk, Political Counsellor		
Ilona Pukaliak, Second Secretary		
Finnish Development NGOs Fingo	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Ilmari Nalbantoglu, Director Advocacy		
Juha-Erkki Mäntyniemi, Executive Director		
SASK	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Janne Ronkainen, Executive Director		

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Plan Suomi	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Niina Ratilainen, Advocacy Advisor		
Finn Church Aid	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Merja Färm, Humanitarian Advocacy Advisor		
Ministry of Foreign Affairs	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Piritta Asunmaa, Director General, Department for Asia and the Americas, Political Department		
Jari Sinkari, Director General, Department for Asia and the Americas		
Hanna-Leena Korteniemi, Director, Unit for North America		
Anni Salmia, Desk Officer for Canada, Unit for North America		
Lauratuulia Lehtinen, Director, Humanitarian Affairs Unit		
Marja Liivala, Director General, Department for Russia, Eastern Europe and Central Asia		
City of Helsinki	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Juhana Vartiainen, Mayor		
Jani Pitkänen, Executive Director, Civil Defence		
Tuula Luoma, Planner, Civil Defence		
Department for Rescue Services, Ministry of Interior	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Jarkko Häyrinen, Senior, Rescue Officer		
Finnish Institute of International Affairs	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Sinikukka Saari, Research Director, FIN FP, North Sec and NATO		
Henri Vanhanen, Research Fellow, FIN FP, North Sec and NATO		
Matti Pesu, Researcher, Finnish Foreign Policy, Northern European Security and NATO Research Programme		
Samu Paukkunen, Deputy Director		
Jussi Lassila, Senior Research Fellow, Russia, EU's Eastern Neighbourhood and Eurasia Research Programme		

Organizations and Individuals	Date	Location
Swedish Defence University	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Ilmari Käihkö, Associate Professor of War Studies		
University of Helsinki	2023/03/01	Helsinki, Finland
Katri Pynnöniemi, Associate Professor, Mannerheim Chair, Russian Sec Studies		
Jonna Alava, Doctoral Researcher, Military Youth in Russia		

REQUEST FOR GOVERNMENT RESPONSE

Pursuant to Standing Order 109, the committee requests that the government table a comprehensive response to this Report.

A copy of the relevant *Minutes of Proceedings* (Meeting No. 58) is tabled.

Respectfully submitted,

Ali Ehsassi Chair